Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association, Inc.

Board Meeting Minutes

 May 5, 2008

Board Attendees:


Tom Eckdahl

Cindy Howell


Pat Dexter


Karen Pederson

Jim Glickert

Invited guest:

Randy Alexander, CPA, of Evers & Company


The meeting was called to order at 6:02 p.m. at Tom Eckdahl’s home.

1.  Reserve fund for potential future expenditures 

Tom Eckdahl introduced Randy Alexander.  Tom said that he thinks we need to consider the possibility of creating a “rainy day” fund to handle potentially large future repairs to our water and sewer systems or to the railroad-tie wall on Ridgeview Terrace, for example.  He said that (former board president) Jim Lewis always thought such a fund was a good idea, but didn’t think we could do it without being subject to tax on that income.

Randy said that, if you don’t set up such a reserve properly, you could indeed be taxed on that income.  He first explained that homeowners associations receive special treatment under the tax code.  The IRS applies three tests to prevent abuse of that special treatment.  The first is that at least 60% of a homeowners association’s income must come from assessments.  Second, no more that 15% of the homes in the subdivision can be rental homes.  Finally, at least 90% of the association’s income must be used for managing or maintaining its property.  Associations that fail to meet any of these tests are subject to a 30% tax rate on the excess of income over expenses.

To avoid taxation on assessments contributed to a reserve fund, the fund must first be kept separate from all other accounts.  The fund also needs to be clearly identified as to what specific purposes the money will be used for in future years.  You cannot, for example, use funds set aside to replace a pool for other purposes, without those funds being taxed. 

In setting up a reserve fund (or multiple funds), the first step would be to specifically identify what future projects will be provided for.  Then, an estimate of the future expenditures on those projects would be necessary, so that money can be collected over time to meet those expenditures.  These estimates can be done with the help of an engineer or other professionals, but it’s not required under state law.

The board of directors can be held accountable if the money in the reserve funds is used for unintended purposes.

Cindy Howell felt that a reserve fund would be nice, but our current system of paying for improvements (i.e. through special assessments) has worked well.  Also, our homeowners are used to doing it this way after so many years.

Randy discussed the problems that condominium associations have in not providing for future replacement or repair of major items, such as roofs.  The major problem is that large special assessments are required periodically, and some people have difficulty paying for them. 

Jim Glickert pointed out that Hawk Island Estates is very much different from condo associations in that we have relatively few fixed assets—two well houses, a pool area, a sewage treatment plant and water and sewer lines.  We don’t have docks, large parking lots, and lots of other fixed assets that condos typically have.  Also, most of our expenses are fairly predictable, and we’ve had just a few special assessments in the past for major items.  He said that our most likely, large and uninsured expenditure in the future will be replacement of our well pumps, and the cost of that is probably only a few hundred dollars per homeowner.  That’s not a huge amount for any homeowner, and thus not really worth setting up a reserve fund for.  

Jim also asked what would happen if we created a reserve fund for our sewer and water system, and years later the City of Osage Beach annexes our subdivision and installs new sewer and water lines.  Could we use those no-longer-needed funds for something else, without tax consequences?  Randy didn’t know the answer to that question offhand.

We concluded the discussion without plans to pursue it further.               

2. Maintenance of lots

We talked about maintenance of lots in the subdivision, including the Weber incident.  Tom would like to get the board involved in notifying homeowners, and wants to make a general statement to the community about caring for their yards and making them look nice. 

Pat Dexter said that we should encourage people to keep their yards tidy and be considerate of their neighbors.

3.   Animal control

Tom reported that he’s received flack over the issue of dogs running loose.  He pointed out that several owners with dogs have just installed invisible fences.

4. Possible amendments to restrictive covenants 

We discussed the idea of amending our restrictive covenants to include a limitation on the types of home-based businesses that may be operated.  Tom suggested that businesses that bring traffic to the neighborhood (he used a home-based beauty shop as an example) should be prohibited.  He suggested that examples of prohibited businesses should be listed in the proposed amendment.

Tom also thought that we need an amendment dealing with the parking of large commercial vehicles in the subdivision.

Jim Glickert will be drafting proposed amendments for review at our next meeting.

5. Pool parties

The Memorial Day weekend pool party will be held on Friday, May 23rd.  

The Ottos will be having a family party at the pool on Saturday, May 24th. Cindy will ask them to post a sign advising others of that prior to the party.  Others will be able to use the pool, but hopefully will not disrupt the Ottos’ party. 

6. Miscellaneous

Tom said that we received a $2,000 estimate from Atkisson Pump Service for a new bladder-type pressure tank to replace an old galvanized tank that recently had to be removed because of a leak.  Atkisson also offered to replace the only other galvanized tank we have for another $2,000.  We agreed to go ahead and install the first tank.  Replacement of the second tank could be done later this year if our budget is in good shape.  

Cindy Howell asked Jim Glickert to get her the name of the trustee for Art Shortland’s estate, since Art chose to finance his share of the pool, and one more payment is due in June.

Cindy said that only one 2008 assessment is still unpaid.  Jim Glickert has filed a lien on that property, which is going to be sold through foreclosure on May 7th.   

Tom showed the new combination locks to be installed on the pool and tennis court gates.  A copy of keys and instructions for the locks was given to Jim Glickert.

The meeting adjourned at 8:07 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jim Glickert
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